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U.S. EPA RAP Liaison Report

Black River AOC
Black River Remedial Action Plan Coordinating Committee Meeting
On April 13, Anne Marie Vincent, Cleveland Office, attended a Black River RAP Coordinating Committee meeting.  U.S. EPA provided information from the most recent Water Headlines announcements and upcoming web casts regarding water issues. 
Habitat Restoration: Cuyahoga River RAP Shares the CHUB 
Jim White from the Cuyahoga River RAP and Alex Marks from Filtrexx shared their information on the habitat initiative along the navigation channel of the Cuyahoga River.  Filtrexx is the company based in Grafton, Ohio (within the Black River watershed) that is working with the Cuyahoga River RAP on their Cuyahoga Habitat Underwater Baskets (CHUBs) initiative.  The Cuyahoga navigational ship channel makes up the lower 5.6 miles of the river.  This is the gateway between the natural river and Lake Erie and is characterized by slow flow, low dissolved oxygen with high biological demand and sediment deposition.  Along with these biological constraints, the hard armored shoreline (steel sheet piling/bulkheads) of the channel creates a severe lack of natural habitat and is aging and expensive to replace and repair.  The solution to these problems is being referred to as high performance shoreline management which relies on “green bulkheads” to put habitat in hard places.  

The river group has proposed three design options for this type of green bulkhead shoreline management.  The first option is referred to as “pocket habitats” where there is spot failure in the sheet pile armored wall along the shoreline, yet the wall is still structurally sound.  At these points, a small wetland or pocket habitat is created, with the small failure spots in the sheet pile providing open pathways for fish between the river and the designed habitat.  Where whole sections of sheet pile are failing there is an option for tiered wall sections to be created.  In this instance, the sheet pile wall is removed and the land behind it is terraced.  With this option there is a loss of land to the property owner, but it is a less expensive option versus sheet pile replacement.  Shorter wall heights can save approximately $2000 per foot.   This option can also be modified to provide for boat docking and habitat enhancement opportunities.

The third option is the installation of CHUBs along the armored shoreline within the recesses of the steel bulkhead wall.  The CHUBs are rubber baskets which hold filtersoxx that are planted with species of plants that survive the variable water level within the river.  Currently the team has found 7 out of the original 9 species to be successfully tolerant under the river conditions.  The planting media is also designed to discourage Canada Geese and carp.  The base cost to fabricate a complete CHUB for the Cuyahoga River RAP is approximately $85, not including installation and maintenance program costs.  These CHUBs are meant to serve as microhabitats for the fish.  Approximately 300 CHUBs were installed along the Cuyahoga River last fall and it is hoped that the intermittently placed baskets will provide an opportunity for energy management within the fish populations so that they can get food and respite as they travel within the harsh 5.6 miles of the ship channel.  Following installation, fish were observed within the CHUBs.  Monitoring and evaluation of the CHUB system will take place this year.  Conducting quantity checks to monitor the fish within the baskets is easier than monitoring for the quality of fish present.  In addition to helping with structural fish habitat in the river, the Cuyahoga RAP has plans to market and sell the CHUBs as a way to raise revenue for their long term sustainability.
Filtrexx also provided general information on their services.  The company has a decade worth of work in the development of organic media to re-establish wetlands and other native vegetation.  Their filtersoxx technology which they have incorporated into the CHUBs can be made using over 40 types of mesh media depending on the application needed.  The filtersoxx can contain material to re-establish vegetation, or jumpstart/enhance soil nutrients.  The vegetation for each filtersoxx application can be customized with specific native plants including grasses and groundcover.  Filtrexx also cultivates native grasses, plants and ground cover both for aesthetic applications and functional re-vegetation applications.
Elyria Greenway and Trail Plan Within the Watershed 
The City of Elyria has received money to create a greenway and bike trail to connect schools and parks along the historical parts of the city.  Where it is possible the existing trails will be incorporated.  Pervious surfaces will be used where new trail sections need to be constructed.  Currently, Elyria does not have setback ordinances for riparian zones and wetlands.  As the Ohio EPA Black River RAP Coordinator, Ted Conlin suggested that rain gardens be utilized along the greenway and bike trail.  
Draft 2008 Annual Report Ready for Committee Review  
Ted Conlin, Ohio EPA Black River RAP Coordinator, requested that Coordinating Committee members review the draft annual report and provide comments and corrections by April 22.  An electronic version of the draft will be posted on the new Black River website www.balckriverrap.org for viewing.  In an effort to save resources, no hard copies of the annual report will be distributed.  The final version will be posted on the website (after all comments are received and incorporated) and will be available to download.  
Subwatershed Action Plans – 5 Weeks and Counting
The Lorain County Black River Watershed Coordinator provided updates on his subwatershed initiatives in French Creek and Plum Creek within the Black River Watershed.   The Coordinator has five weeks to submit the watershed action plan (WAP) to Ohio DNR.  He will be applying for conditional endorsement of the WAP based on the more focused and complete sections for French Creek and Plum Creek within the entire WAP.  The WAP will include basic information on the remaining seven subwatersheds within the Black River Watershed, just not to the same level of detail as will be incorporated for the two subwatersheds.  It is anticipated then that a conditional endorsement for the two subwatersheds would be followed by subsequent revisions to add fuller WAP information for the remaining subwatersheds until the entire watershed is complete.  Ohio DNR would like more in-depth WAPs submitted this year with exact river/stream mile marker references for locations of hydromodifications and channelizations with limited use of watershed generalizations.  Substantial GIS input. The Watershed Coordinator does not have additional staff to assist him and lack of citizen involvement within the primary focus subwatersheds has proved to be a huge hurdle to the WAP development process.   Additionally, there is some concern that state funding for the Lorain County Watershed Coordinator position may not be available as of July 2009.
Membership Confirmation Effort and a New Website Location
Approximately 50 membership renewal/invitation letters were sent out in February.  Twenty-six members/agencies responded affirmatively that they wanted to remain as active members in the Black River RAP Coordinating Committee.  The new Black River RAP website managed through the Lorain County General Health District received over 2250 hits in the month of March 2009.  The Lorain County Black River Watershed Coordinator plans to shift his website information to the main Black River RAP website when his contract ends for his current website service.  This move will aid in consolidating information amongst the watershed based initiatives within the Black River.  Members were encouraged to forward relevant watershed-based information via e-mail to the assigned health district staff for posting on the RAP website.  One member suggested adding a website category to highlight success stories from watershed projects within the AOC.
Committee Members Work Together for Habitat Grant Applications
Three members from the RAP Coordinating Committee have submitted a grant application to NOAA to address habitat loss in the West Branch of the Black River.  The grant needed to be "shovel-ready" for the 18 month grant period.  They are waiting to hear a response. 

The committee team worked hard to find a cooperative farmer who had an interest in restoring functionality to this area of the watershed.  The selected project area encompasses 228 acres of farm land where the West Branch of the Black River crosses Route 58.  This is an ideal location for a demonstration project given its visibility from a major roadway.  Approximately 200 head of cattle occupy this parcel and are able to readily cross through the stream at this location.  The project itself will multi-faceted.  Slopes will be graded to 15% and re-vegetated.  Conservation easements will also be considered.  In this project area, there are three locations where the river makes sharp turns.  It is anticipated that the project will create retention areas for these sharp turns within a 3-acre area in order to alleviate the intense undercutting of the banks that is currently happening without changing the actual stream channel.  These retention areas will allow the river to safely and effectively overflow its banks during high flows.  The anticipated work will not be done “in-stream” in order to eliminate the need for US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) permits and Ohio EPA permits.  The island-like oxbow type areas created as a result of these efforts will also be vegetated.  Habitat vegetation within the 228 acre project area will also include the use of switch grass.
Part of the funding for the project would be used to purchase a pelletizer to make switch grass pellets which could be sold/used as a fuel source for coal fire and wood burning stoves/heat sources.  The property owner has agreed to plant the switch grass on his marginal cropland as an economic benefit alternative fuel.  It is expected that this effort may provide insight on whether switch grass would be a viable alternative for marginal crop lands if the resulting fuel pellets could be economically viable as a type of biofuel in the area or to the farmer himself.  

The project is expected to positively impact water clarity as well as the three beneficial use impairments related to fish populations, macro invertebrates and sport fishing.  Improvements in steelhead fishing would bring in much needed revenue to the county.  The Coordinating Committee was very supportive of the application.  The watershed is approximately 50% agricultural land use and the non-point source problems associated with agriculture continues to be an issue within the AOC.
The City of Lorain (Utilities Director is a RAP member) also submitted an application for a grant to fund slag removal and habitat restoration opportunities on a city owned parcel along the shore of the Black River near the fabulous heron rookery.  
The US EPA Liaison reminded all RAP Coordinating Committee members that when they apply for grant funding and list the Black River RAP as a partner or cite their effort as an extension of current RAP projects, they need to be sure to contact the RAP Committee in general or at least the Ohio EPA Black River RAP Coordinator, US EPA RAP Liaison or the Executive Director of the RAP.  This will ensure that the committee members are in the loop on the specifics of the project and the full committee can then decide on supporting the proposal.  No one individual member should speak on behalf of the RAP as a whole as there may be issues of which the applicant may not be fully aware.  In addition, the people reviewing the submitted applications may contact RAP officers for answers to questions or to gage the RAP's participation and/or consensus with the work being proposed.  It would not reflect well on an application should one of the RAP officers have to admit to not being aware of the application and its proposed project.  The importance of communication between applicants and RAP members/officers will become even more critical as additional partners apply for grants through the Recovery Act funding opportunities to complete more and more watershed-based projects.  
Water Headlines and Other News

US EPA shared the latest edition of Water Headlines with the meeting attendees.  Topics of interest from the headlines included information on the 2009 National Beach Conference; the June 2009 meeting in Washington DC to discuss results from the Clean Watershed Needs Survey; recent Recovery Act funding opportunities related to habitat and watersheds; new WaterSense approved products on the market; and information on National Wetlands Month in May.  
Ohio EPA will be holding an informational meeting and public hearing on the USACE 401 application for open lake disposal of sediments from the scheduled 2009 dredging of the Black River navigation channel.  Sampling results from US ACE shows that 80% of the 2.25 miles of sediments proposed for dredging within the navigation channel are suitable for open lake disposal.  Further review will be done by the RAP to determine if there is enough information to apply for “In Recovery” status for the restriction on dredging beneficial use impairment.

Ohio EPA reported that the 2009 fish tumor BUI sampling and testing will not occur this year.  April is the best time for this type of testing, and with the work on Recovery Act Funding grant reviews during the last month at the state level, there was not enough time to get a sampling plan together, approved and set in motion.  
The Cuyahoga RAP announced their planned celebration for the 40th Anniversary of The Cuyahoga River Fire set for June 22, 2009. 
July Meeting Date: Annual Picnic
The representative from Filtrexx offered to host an on-site tour of their facility in Grafton.  In addition, Filtrexx offered to let the Black River RAP use their location for our annual picnic in July in conjunction with the on-site tour.  
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